
 

 

Faculty Senate Minutes 

November 27, 2018 

Willamette Room, Werner University Center 
  

Primarily paperless, wou.edu/facultysenate 

 2:30 - 3:30 p.m. 
Better Know a Colleague’s Research (informal gathering, optional) 

 3:30 - 5:00 p.m. 
Business Meeting                                                                  

1. Call to order: 03:30 

2. Call of the roll (by circulation of sign-in sheet) 

3. Corrections to and approval of minutes from 
previous meeting   

3.1. November 13th Meeting minutes 
• No corrections; minutes approved 

4. Institutional Reports 

4.1. Faculty Senate President’s Report (Greg Zobel)  
• Large number of courses moving through the curriculum system. 

Thanks to you all, and Curriculum / GEC for their work. 
• Joint Faculty/Staff Senate Fifth Tuesday meeting in January from 

3:30 to 5:00. More details in November 17th president’s report. 
• Two doctoral programs in new business. There is currently no 

clear guidance on doctoral programs on campus. We may wish to 
establish guidance in this area as soon as possible, without 
holding up the current proposals. 

4.2. University President’s Report (Rex Fuller) 
• Governor will release her budget proposal tomorrow, November 

28th. 



 

 

• Tree lighting this Friday open to all. 
• Holiday gathering on the 5th of December. 
• Planning commission of Monmouth will have a hearing on the 

campus master plan on the night of December 5th. 

4.3. Office of Academic Affairs’ Report (Rob 
Winningham) 

• See full report posted on Faculty Senate website 
 

4.4. IFS Report (Leanne Merrill) 
• See full report posted on Faculty Senate website 

 

4.5. General Education Committee Report (Breeann 
Flesch) 

• See December newsletter, posted on Faculty Senate website 
• GEC trying to strike a balance between getting the word out and 

inundating people with communications.  
• Any on-hold proposals are going to continue to be on hold at least 

until January, due to Breeann being interim Faculty Senate 
president. 

• First year seminar deadline is January 8th. 72 sections of first year 
seminars are needed. There is a workshop tomorrow. 
 
 

• Question: Can you confirm the date of the First Year workshop? 
o Correct. If you’re still interested but can’t attend tomorrow, 

there’s a Moodle site. The committee is happy to meet with 
anyone who has questions beyond that. 

• Question: Do you think we have the 72 submissions that we will 
need? 

o We don’t currently have a sense about how many there are 
or will be by the deadline. If we don’t have enough, we 
may ask submitters to teach additional sections. 

• Question: Have you worked out how courses taught by 
professors in different departments/divisions might work? 

o Provost Winningham: We have developed a “team 
teaching” proposal with GEC and the Deans. It’s currently 
being reviewed by WOUFT but may not be ready by next 
year. In the absence of that proposal being approved, we 
may be able to assign FTE to both teachers so long as 
both teachers are fully in the classroom the entire time. 

o Follow-up question: Is the FYS calculated in your 
teaching load? 

 Yes, although we are hoping to be able to offer 
stipends and other options for some of these in the 
future. 



 

 

o Follow-up question: If there are two sections of a co-
developed class, and each is taught by an individual 
professor, would that be acceptable or count as team 
teaching? 

 Collaboration on developing the class is great and 
definitely encouraged, but it would be different from 
team teaching. 

o Follow-up question: Would other alternate gen ed 
programs (e.g. honors) be able to consider these options? 

 Provost Winningham: Had not considered that yet. 
A proposal would be a good way to start that. 

 Erin: We are currently limiting the team teaching to 
first year seminars. 

 
4.4. Nominations for Faculty Senate President (Adele Schepige)  

• Nomination team talked to a large number of people, without 
much interest due to existing plans for many people. 

• Adele Schepige considered, but we are unsure whether that is 
possible due to the recency of her faculty senate presidency. 

o Laurie Burton: Since there has been a break since 
Adele’s presidency, she should be eligible. 

• Gavin Keulks has volunteered, but we are unsure how this would 
work with his role as Board of Trustees representative. 

• Breeann Flesch: We did try to focus our efforts on people with 
prior institutional knowledge (e.g. past presidents, past service). 

• (Gavin Keulks and Adele Schepige left the room for the remainder 
of this conversation and subsequent votes) 

• Comment: Would it be possible for someone to take winter term 
and then someone else take spring term? 

• Greg Zobel: One thing we may wish to consider is asking 
someone who is not a past president as well, since returning to 
past presidents instead of broadening the bench to someone new  

• Comment: Since Adele has served as president in more complex 
recent environment, I think she would be a great representative so 
long as we did not try to renominate her in 19-20. Gavin would 
also be a great candidate. 

• Comment: Is there any protocol for the VP to step into the 
president spot? 

o It is reasonable and possible but not in the bylaws for it to 
happen automatically. Breeann will be the interim president 
until a new president is voted in, but is not suited to taking 
on the role fully due to her leadership role on the GEC. 

• Comment: We may also wish to consider current or past 
Executive Committee members to see if they are interested, and 
then consider someone else to take on their role for the remainder 
of the term. This would let us broaden the bench and potentially 
make it less onerous. 

o This is a good idea, but we have a large number of people 
who are not yet tenured which is not ideal. The nominating 
committee did consider these people initially as well, but 



 

 

none worked out for various reasons. Unless someone 
wants to nominate from the floor, we  

• Question: Is there anything wrong with the idea of splitting the 
term? 

o It would cause problems. 
• Question: Are we not voting on this until January? 

o The first meeting in January.  
o Laurie Burton: We can technically move to vote today if 

that is desired. 
• Motion: I move that we temporarily override the bylaws and hold 

the election at this meeting. 
 Motion seconded. 
 Approve: 21 
 Reject: 0 
o Motion Approved 

• Motion: Move to elect Adele Schepige as Faculty Senate 
President starting immediately. 

o Approve: 20 
o Reject: 1 
o Motion Approved 

5. Consideration of Old Business    
5.1. WOU General Education Course Transfer 

Articulation Guidelines (Breeann Flesch) 
• NSM and GEC have worked up an amendment: 

o Replace this sentence 
 Courses that are determined by the General 

Education Committee to meet a WOU General 
Education requirement will be articulated with an 
attribute to meet that requirement. 

o With this sentence 
 Courses that are determined by the General 

Education Committee  using the category content 
criteria to meet a WOU General Education 
requirement, in categories other than the First Year 
Seminar, will be articulated with an attribute to meet 
that requirement. Criteria will soon be developed for 
Foundations - Mathematics and Foundations - 
Writing category inclusion. 

o Motion to approve amendment as written. 
 Motion seconded 
 Approve: 22 
 Reject: 1 
 Amendment is approved. 

o Other discussion about the document? 
o Motion that articulation document be approved as 

amended. 
 Motion seconded 
 Approve: 21 



 

 

 Reject: 1 
 Document approved. 

5.1.  Oregon Transfer Compass Alignment (Breeann 
Flesch) 

• Motion to approve document as written. 
o Motion seconded 
o Approve: 22 
o Reject: 0 
o Document approved. 

6. Consideration of New Business   
6.1. Drop Minor: History of Earth and Biosphere 

Minor (Hamid Behmard [not present]) 
• Nobody has ever taken this minor, and the program wishes to 

drop it. 

6.2. New Certificate: Bilingual/ESOL Undergraduate 
Certificate (Maria Dantas-Whitney) 

• This is a group of existing courses, packaged in a new, 29-credit 
certificate. There is also a modern language requirement of 8 
credits (2 upper division courses in any language). 

• There are already a number of students who are being advised to 
take these courses, so a certificate would give them recognition 
for that work. We also hope offering a certificate would attract 
other students interested in bilingual/ESOL education. 
 

• Question: Is this an alternative to the recent minor? Or for 
students who have already completed a degree and want to come 
back and get some kind of credit? 

o This is different from the minor because it adds a bilingual 
requirement. We would like to have it available for students 
who are not necessarily completing a degree here but 
could come and earn the certificate. 

• Comment: There is also currently no state-level recognition for 
bilingual teacher preparation, so this would enable us to give 
student teachers that kind of recognition. 

6.3. Doctor of Physical Therapy (Rob Winningham) 
• Full presentation available on the Faculty Senate website as a 

PowerPoint file. 
• New therapists need a doctorate, and there are currently only 2 

DPT programs in Oregon, with over 1000 applicants and only 100 
accepted per year. Job placement and salary rates are also high, 
and there are no current DPT programs offered by public 
universities in Oregon. 



 

 

• Our proposed program would start with cohorts of 40 students. 
After being accredited, we could have cohorts of up to 50. We are 
also considering occupational therapy in the future. 

• While the proposal is a graduate program, there is an opportunity 
for additional undergraduate students in (e.g.) Biology, Health 
Exercise Science, etc. 

• There is also an opportunity for a Physical Therapy Assistant 
program,  which may become a Bachelor’s-level program in the 
future.  

• Thanks to Dave McDonald and Linda Stonecipher, as well as Sue 
Monaghan, who have all been very active in developing this 
program. 

• We would like to have this on the docket for the next Board of 
Trustees meeting, which would require it to be approved by 
Faculty Senate at the next meeting. 

• There is a length approval process after the university level, 
including accreditation from CAPTE, which requires Oregon and 
NWCCU approval. 

• Our draft curriculum was created by the director of the DPT 
program at George Fox. There is not much leeway in the CAPTE 
requirements. 

• Once the program is running, it could net us up to 5 million per 
year with cohorts of 50 in place.  
 

• Question: Can Dave McDonald speak more about the break-even 
and finance aspects? 

o There are some up-front costs, so we will lose money the 
first year. We should break even in the second year with a 
40-student cohort, and should be earning more than we 
spend in year three. In addition to tuition, we will get 
money from the state for completions of the doctorate 
program. 

o For PDTs, we will only earn state money from  
• Comment: PDFs on website are cut off. 

o Stewart will fix this. 
• Question: Could you describe what these facilities are and how 

you arrived at the amount? 
o Facilities would include lecture space, research space (e.g. 

cadaver labs), space for equipment, tables, and other 
things like that. We would let the director determine exactly 
what that would entail. If we added an occupational 
therapy degree, we may need to add some additional.  

o We are also considering adding a clinic that services the 
community so our students and faculty could work in a 
clinical setting. 

o Pricing was based on construction cost and other 
programs. 

• Question: What would the first-year startup cost be outside of 
facilities? 

o $400,000 (first year, director in place): OPE, Accreditation 
work 



 

 

o $1.5 million (second year, faculty in place) 
• Question: Are there any other major threats to this program, 

outside of OSU Cascades or another public program? 
o Off-ramps would be important for us as we move forward, 

where we would be able to re-evaluate if (e.g.) another 
public university started a program. 

o We may need to create a new college for the DPT. Some 
of the concerns I’ve heard is that we don’t want to take our 
focus off liberal arts and teacher education. While I agree 
with that, our hope is that some of the money this program 
would generate could be invested in the programs we 
already have. 

6.4. Ed.D. in Interpreting Studies (Amanda Smith) 
• Interpreting program is a relatively new professional program at 

WOU (and across the nation). We started with weekend trainings, 
then a bachelor’s and master’s. Offering a doctorate is the next 
logical step. 

• In terms of timing, the age of pioneer interpreter educators are set 
to retire soon. Because  

• While we hope to be able to offer a PHD in the future, offering an 
Ed.D. will allow us to piggyback on the DPT. 

• We are well known in the field at WOU, and have been teaching 
interpreting since the 1970s. The program would be a national and 
online program, with about 4-6 students per year. There are 
currently 40 students who have expressed interest in the program. 

• There is currently only one other doctoral level program in 
interpreting, which is on the east coast and is focused primarily on 
theoretical research where we are more focused on research-
based education approaches in the classroom.  

• There is also a huge need nationally for interpreters, which is not 
being met by highly-trained professionals. This need means that 
there is also a need for interpreter educators. 

• We currently have only one interpreting faculty member with a 
doctorate, as well as a second who almost has a complete PhD. 
Elisa has also talked with the Modern Languages faculty for 
collaborating on dissertations and other requirements. 

• All of our courses except for a dissertation and a 3-credit 
“reflective practices” course are already approved courses at 
WOU. 

• There is a summary sheet on the Faculty Senate website which 
has more details. 
 

• Comment: I have spoken with several colleagues nationally about 
the possibility of the program existing, and many of them have 
expressed interest as well. 

• Question: Would the required program require hiring new faculty? 
o We would teach it with existing faculty. There is a long-

term plan for existing faculty earning doctorates, and we 
may look at hiring some people in the future. 



 

 

• Comment: The faculty involved have been working on this for 
years, and it is a well-structured and well-thought-out proposal. 

7. Informational Presentations and Committee 
Reports   

7.1. Information from Campus Coordinator for 
Conference and Event Services (Trina Horsey) 

• Coordinator is a new position, tasked with exposing campus to 
more varied and diverse groups of people.  

• Services available to faculty: 
o Hosting conferences and events.  
o Facilities reservation policy was updated in January of 

2018, with three different customer groups:  
 WOU faculty staff and students (WOU 

Reservations) - Mostly handled by Sarah Lockwood 
 WOU-Sponsored (Hosted) - Groups hosted by an 

organization or department on campus. 50% 
threshold for attendees. These should align with the 
campus mission/vision. 

 Non-affiliated - Off-campus groups using our 
facilities. 

o Financial and other support is available for anyone 
interested in hosting a conference at WOU, including 
scheduling, tech support, wayfinding, parking, and more. 

o Conference and Events Services has a facilities use 
waiver. If approved, this waiver can offset many of the 
costs associated with hosting an event on campus. 

• Examples of past events that have been coordinated by 
Conference and Event Services: 

o Oregon Game Project Challenge 
o Traffic Safety Education Summer Academy 
o Deafblind Interpreting Institute 
o Saturday Meditation Group 
o Oregon Council for Social Studies 

• More information and resources are available at 
http://www.wou.edu/ces/ or by emailing conferences@wou.edu  
 

7.2. Brief presentation on Astra (Sarah 
Lockwood) 

• Sarah is the Facilities Scheduling Manager, and oversees non-
academic events on campus. 

• If anyone has specific questions or needs help loading events into 
Astra, including department meetings, group projects, end-of-year 
events, or want Astra related guidance, please contact Sarah at 
lockwoods@wou.edu   

http://www.wou.edu/ces/
mailto:conferences@wou.edu
mailto:lockwoods@wou.edu


 

 

Meeting adjourned: 05:00 
  

5 – 5:15 p.m. 
Better Know a Colleague (informal gathering continued, optional) 
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